

**FAGAN, Morton,** born Dec 8, 1911 at Cleveland, OH. Died June 29, 1995 at Douglas, AZ. Cremation planned. Arrangements by Curtis Page & Sons Mortuary. Spouse: Margaret. Member of St. Stephen's Episcopal Church & Masonic Lodge. The Douglas Dispatch, July 2, 1995. The Douglas Dispatch, July 2, 1995.

FAIRBANKS, N. K. Founder of Fairbank. Last Friday N.K. Fairbanks, after whom the little station of Fairbank was named, died in his home at Chicago, aged 73. Just why the last letter of the deceased's name was left from that of the town has not been learned. Fairbanks was in 1880-1 heavily interested in Tombstone. He owned the Grand Central mine at that place, which flourished in the early days of the camp. He had other holdings in this section of the territory. Superintendent Clawson, who was in Tombstone in early days, stated last night that Fairbanks frequently made trips to Tombstone to look after interests there. He was a shrewd speculator, and made money out of the Grand Central. The deceased entered Phoenix on the first train over the Santa Fe, Prescott and Phoenix. He was one of the promoters of the road. During the celebration in honor of the entrance of the new railroad from the north, Fairbanks mad a speech from the platform of his private car. When Fairbank was named after him it was expected that the place would become the largest city in the territory. For a time it was lively enough, but the decadence of Tombstone left it without any means of support. Mr. Fairbanks was active in charitable work, being one of the founders of the Relief and Aid society and of the St. Luke's society of Chicago. He was born in Wayne county, New York, in 1829, but had lived in Chicago for nearly half a century. He is survived by seven children. Mr. Fairbank's early life was spent in Rochester, N. Y. where he was a journeyman bricklayer. He went to Chicago at an early age and become interested in the manufacture of soap and lard and acquired a considerable fortune. Later he became largely interested in mining in Arizona not far from the border of Mexico, where the well known town of Fairbank was named for him. He became a multi-millionaire, but through speculation lost heavily some years ago. In later years he recuperated his fortune and at the time of his death was considered a man of large wealth. Mr. Fairbanks was also a large operator on the Chicago board of trade. Bisbee Daily Review, Bisbee, AZ. Tuesday, March 31, 1903. Pg. 4 (Transcribed by Jean Walker).

## FAIRCHILD:

**FAIRCHILD, Marion A. Jr.,** born March 22, 1922 at Douglas, AZ. Seventy-four yrs of age. Died July 23, 1996 at Tucson, AZ. Burial July 27, 1996 at Cottonwood Cemetery. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary of Douglas. Spouse: Mary Ann Bond. Step-children: Charlotte (Gerry) Fick of Douglas, AZ; Philip (Julie) Bond of Casa Grande, AZ; David (Karen) Bond of Douglas, AZ; Edward (Carrie) Bond of Dallas, TX. Brother: George T. of Double Adobe, AZ. The Douglas Dispatch, July 25, 1996.

**FAIRCHILD, Sunshine**, born March 10, 1913 at Douglas, AZ. Died May 24, 1993 at Douglas (AZ) Manor. Burial May 27, 1993 10am at Cottonwood Cemetery (Geronimo Trail, east of Douglas, AZ). Arrangements by Curtis Page & Sons Mortuary of Douglas. Spouse: Ishmael Fairchild of Douglas (married March 21, 1929 at Lordsburg, NM) Daughter & son-in-law: Betty & Allen Forkum of Douglas. Grandsons: Allen Nilman & Connie Forkum of Douglas & Kelvin Forkum of Tempe, AZ. Great grandson: Allen Earl Forkum. Great great

## Cochise County AZGenWeb © 2018 - All rights reserved

granddaughter: Tracey Fourkum, both of Douglas. Brother: Rex McDonald of Douglas. Sister & brother-in-law: Esther & Oliver Ward of Benson, AZ. Mrs. Fairchild was a charter member of the Sunnyside Baptist Church, Douglas, AZ. The Douglas Dispatch, Tues May 25, 1993, pg 2.

**FALCON, William G.,** born Aug 4, 1929 at Douglas, AZ. Died May 27, 1997. Burial June 2, 1997 at Rose Hills Memorial Park, Duarte, CA with Father Henry Perez officiating. Rose Hills Mortuary in charge of arrangements. "In Memory" received July 1997 from Elsa M. Falcon of 3235 E. Conata St, Duarte, CA 91010-1652.

**FEELY, Duane L,** born July 22, 1924 at Manchester, OK. Seventy-one yrs of age. Died June 16, 1996 at Independence, MO. Spouse: Doris. Sons: Skip of MO & Ray of Tucson. Daughter: Elaine Feely of Tucson. The Douglas Dispatch, June 18, 1996.

**FELIX, George C.,** born April 23, 1936 at Nogales, Sonora, Mex. Sixty yrs of age. Died Nov 28, 1996 at Mesa, AZ. Burial Dec 3, 1996 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary of Douglas, AZ. Former spouse: Aida Felix of Mesa. Daughters: Sonia (Ricardo) Vaca; Sylvia (John) Mason; and Aida Felix all of Mesa, AZ. Son: Adrian (Linda) Felix of Mesa, AZ. Brother: Ramon Felix of Los Angeles, CA. The Douglas Dispatch, Dec 1, 1996.

**FENDERSON, Robert Wayne,** of Sierra Vista, AZ. Born April 27, 1958 either Lakeside, AZ or Taquepala, Peru (article gives both as the place of birth). Thirty-eight yrs of age. Memorial service Sun Jan 12, 1997 at Dugan's Funeral Chapel, Bisbee. Spouse: Sherri Tonkin Fenderson of Sierra Vista, AZ (married abt 1994). Step-son: Danny Trotter. Parents: R.J. & Gloria Echave Fenderson. Mr. Fenderson was owner-operator of Bobby's Welding, formerly Bob's Welding, which had been owned by his father. He was a graduate of Buena High School in Sierra Vista, AZ. The Bisbee News & Gazette, Jan 16, 1997, pg 2.

### FENN:

**FENN, Grace.** December 28, 1967. Grace Fenn Rites Today. Graveside services for Mrs. Grace Fenn, 79, Mesa, Arizona, will be held at the Pomerene Cemetery at approximately 4 p.m. today, December 28. Mrs. Fenn was a sister-in-law to James Fenn whose funeral services are being held at 1:30 p.m. today. She was preceded in death by her husband, Parley Fenn, a former Pomerence farmer. Mrs. Fenn died at her home in Mesa. She had lived there about 15 years. Prior to that time she lived in Pomerence since 1912. Morning services will be held in Mesa. Survivors include seven children and several grandchildren. Burial will be in Pomerene Cemetery. San Pedro Valley News-Sun.

**FENN, James.** December 28, 1967. James Fenn Rites Today. Funeral services for James Henry Fenn, 77, will be held today, December 28, at 1:30 p.m. at the Pomerene Ward Chapel. Mr. Fenn died December 25 at the Veteran's Administration Hospital in Tucson. He had been ill for some time. Mr. Fenn was born May 14 [?] 1890 in Tuba City, Coconino Co., Arizona. For the past 55 years he spent most of his time in the Benson area where he was a promient farmer. Mr. Fenn served in the U.S. Navy during WWII. He is survived by five brothers, Arthur, Nampa, Idaho; Alvah, Benson; Pete, St. David; and Walter, Benson; and one sister, Mrs. Myrtle Demarce, Glendale, Arizona. Bishop Chester Brown will officiate. Burial will be in Pomerene Cemetery. Westlawn Chapel is in charge. San Pedro Valley News-Sun.

## FENTER:

FENTER FAMILY, November 7, 1963 Douglas Couple, Daughter Are Killed When Airplane Crashes. Bodies Found Near Wreckage This Morning. Mr. and Mrs. Dale Fenter and daughter Lori, 2, 1612 11th St., were killed in a one-plane crash about 8:45 a.m. today in the Whetstone Mountains 15 miles northwest of Sierra Vista. The sky was overcast at the time of the accident. First word of the crash was received from an unidentified woman traveling a nearby highway, who reported seeing a plane go down. A search was made by helicopter from Fort Huachuca and within a short time wreckage of a plane was discovered near 7,000-foot Mescal Mountain. The plane was deep in Gardener canyon, several miles from the nearest highway. Due to depth of the canyon and high winds the helicopter could not land. Immediately a crash had been established men from Cochise County Sheriff's Department and Fort Huachuca were dispatched to the scene, having to walk several miles. Fenter is reported to have left Douglas Municipal airport shortly after dawn today, taking his sons, Chris 5, and Larry 3, to the ranch of his parents, Dr. and Mrs. Wert Fenter at Sonoita. He was piloting a four-passenger Bellanca owned jointly by him and Dr. M.V. Gomez. Confusion exists concerning the flight, but it is believed the Fenters were enroute to Bisbee or Douglas from the ranch when the crash occurred. Hubbard Mortuary of Bisbee dispatched an ambulance to the scene. Fenter, born in 1931, attended elementary school at Greaterville, near his parent's ranch at Sonoita. He later attended Tucson High School and graduated in 1958 from University of Arizona College of Law. He moved to Bisbee in 1960 and became deputy county attorney there in May, 1961. Several months later he moved to Douglas and opened a law practice, continuing as deputy county attorney. In October 1961 he became associated with Ben F. Williams Jr. in the firm of Williams & Fenter. Mrs. Fenter was born in January 1935 in Tucson, where she attended elementary and high schools. She attended the University of Arizona, graduating in 1957 with a major in education. She was a member of Beta Sigma Phi sorority and American Association of University Women here, holding offices of vice president in both. She was a member of the Phrateres woman's sorority at the University of Arizona. Mrs. Fenter was also an aviation enthusiast with her husband and recently received her wings when she soloed from Douglas Municipal airport. She has a sister in Tucson; two brothers, Palmer Gruensfelder of Bisbee and Mike Gruensfelder of Tucson. (pictures of Mr. and Mrs. Fenter are included in the article.)

**FENTER, Dale.** November 14, 1963. Dale Fenter, Wife, Daughter Die Thursday in Light Plane Crash. City of Tombstone legal advisor Dale Fenter, 32, his wife, Mary Ann, 28, and their two-year-old daughter, Lori, of Douglas, died Thursday when their light plane crashed 12 miles north of highway 81 near the Cochise-Santa Cruz county line. Two other children, Chris 5, and Larry 3, were at the ranch home of their grandparents, Dr. and Mrs. Wert Fenter, in the Santa Rita mountains, at the time of the crash. All five members of the Fenter family took off in the Bellanea four passenger plane from Bisbee municipal airport about 7:40 a.m. to fly to their Fenter ranch where the two boys were to spend a few days.

Mrs. Jesse Masingill of the Bisbee airport, told investigators that Fenter landed there about 7:30 and was met by his wife and three children. Mrs. Fenter had apparently driven the family car from Douglas. Weather conditions in southern Arizona Thursday were stormy with rain showers and high winds prevalent near the mountains. First report of the crash was made by Homer Bryant, of the Sands Ranch on the north side of the Whetstone Mountains. Army helicopters from Fort Huachuca immediately began a search for the wreckage, but poor weather conditions made it impossible for it to land after the wreckage was spotted. The plane crashed in Gardener Canyon near 7,000 ft. Mescal Mountain. Border Patrolmen, Sheriff's department men, Huachuca City Police, and Pima County range deputies rushed to the scene. Bodies were brought out over extremely rough terrain and taken to Hubbard Mortuary in Bisbee. No report on the findings of Federal Aviation Agency investigators has been released as yet. Observers near the scene of the crash said that there was a possibility that the plane began breaking up in the air. Weather conditions near Mescal gap were said to be bad and visibility poor at the time of the crash. Fenter, in addition to being legal advisor for the City of Tombstone, was a deputy county attorney

and a classmate of County Attorney Richard Riley. Both Fenter and his wife were graduates of the University of Arizona and both were natives of Tucson. After getting his law degree in 1958 Fenter was associated with the firm of Gentry, McNulty and Kimble in Bisbee. In 1960 he went to Douglas as deputy county attorney and in 1961 joined with Ben F. Williams, Jr., in a partnership law firm. Mrs. Fenter, who held a degree in education from the U. of A. is survived by a sister in Tucson and two brothers, Palmer Gruensfelder of Bisbee and Mike Gruensfelder of Tucson. Fenter was the grandson of pioneer Arizona lawyer Louis G. Hummel and a nephew of Don Hummel, also an attorney and former mayor of Tucson. Fenter was known as an excellent pilot. He had been flying for several years. His wife had been taking flying lessons and had made her solo flight only a few weeks ago. The Bellanca plane was owned jointly by Fenter and Dr. M.V. Gomez of Douglas. Funeral services for Mrs. Fenter and daughter were held Saturday at 9 a.m. from SS. Peter and Paul Catholic Church in Tucson. They were buried in Holy Hope Cemetery. Pallbearers were Dr. Mike Gomez, Ben Williams, Mike Vasquez, and Floyd Nieter, Jr., all of Douglas and Richard Riley and James Whitney of Bisbee. Last rites for Fenter, who was not Catholic, were conducted Saturday at 2 p.m. at Parker-Arizona Mortuary. He was buried in Tucson's Evergreen Cemetery. His pallbearers were Louis Humme, Gene Hummel, Gail Hummel, Riley, Whitney and Williams. Tombstone Epitaph.

**FERGUS, Robert.** June 19, 1979. In Memoriam. Bisbee. Dr. Robert Fergus. Memorial services will be held for Dr. Robert Fergus, 407 W. Vista, Warren, who died Sunday in Copper Queen Hospital, at 7 p.m. Wednesday in the Covenant Presbyterian Church, Bisbee, with the Rev. Weston Gray officiating. Inurement will be in Evergreen Cemetery. Mitchell's Hubbard Mortuary, Bisbee, is in charge of arrangements. The Douglas Dispatch.

#### FERGUSON:

**FERGUSON, Mrs. Georgia,** born Feb 2, 1875. Eighty-eight yrs of age. Died Sun, Feb 24, 1963 at Cochise County Hospital, Douglas, AZ. Burial Wed Feb 27, 1963 at Calvary Memorial Park, Douglas, from Brown Page Chapel with Rev. Frank Ferrell officiating. (cem lot P-68-8). Mrs. Ferguson was a 50 yr resident of Douglas. She resided at 632 12th St., Douglas. The Douglas Dispatch and the Cemetery Printout Bk of Cochise Co. (555.94.339)

**FERGUSON, Grace Berlendis,** born Aug 27, 1918 at Calumet Hospital, Bisbee, AZ. A memorial service will be held June 28, 2pm, at the Community Church, Warren, AZ. Spouse: Lindsay Ferguson (died Feb 1985, married 42 yrs) Sons: Bill; Joe Jr of Bisbee, AZ; John (Leatrice) of Nashua, NH; Jim (Jackie) of Bedford, NH Five grandchildren: Paula, Stuart, Dorothy, Erin & Molly. One great great grandson: Aiden. Parents: Joseph G & Willie Madden Berlendis. Brothers: Joe Jr of Bisbee, AZ & Victor. The Bisbee News, June 25, 1998, pg 2. Picture on file with Cochise Genealogical Society.

**FERGUSON, Noland Fee,** of Portland, Oregon. Died Dec 23, 1963. Burial Jan 28, 1964 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. (location N-053-4). Mr. Ferguson's body was found Jan 13, eight miles northeast of Douglas. The Douglas Dispatch & Cochise Genealogical Society Library Cemetery Bk, pg 145.

#### FERNANDEZ:

**FERNANDEZ, Edgardo L,** born Sept 22, 1918 at Magdalena, Sonora, Mex. Died May 27, 1995 at Douglas, AZ. Burial May 31, 1995 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Fathers Jim Hobert & Romon Noperi officiating. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary of Douglas. Spouse: Genoveva of Douglas. Preceded in death by

son, Eduardo S. Children: Anita S. Fernandez; Felizardo, Armando, Marta Douros, Delia Chabin, Gloria Linn, Lydia Fernandez. Twelve grandchildren. Sisters: Elisa Larrazolo, ester Barreras. Brother: Eduardo. The Douglas Dispatch, May 30, 1995.

**FERNANDEZ, Reymundo,** of 228, 17th St. Douglas, AZ. Born Feb 16, 1894 at Michocan St., Mexico. Sixtynine yrs of age. Died Sun 11:55pm Feb 15, 1963 at Cochise County Hospital, Douglas, AZ Burial Wed Feb 18, 1963 at Calvary Memorial Park, Douglas, AZ. Son: Reynaldo Jr at home. Step-son: Tony Gomez, 32 Grace St, Douglas; Step-daughters: Mrs. Mary Iseli of Modesto, CA; Mrs. Eva Durazo of Sierra Vista, AZ; Mrs. Socorro Green of Oakland, CA. Brothers: Ramon of Phoenix; Francisco of Lomita, CA. Sister: Mrs. Antonio Martinez of Phoenix. Mrs. Fernandez had lived in Douglas since 1910. He worked at the reduction works and Paul Lime Plant, retiring in 1961. Pallbearers: Frank Durazo, Tony Gomez, Leroy Iseli, Francisco Fernandez, Salvador Lievanos, Reymundo Fernandez Jr. Picture on file at the Cochise Genealogical Society.

FERNUSON, Lizzie. Blame For Death Is Not Fixed By Jury. The coroner's inquest was unable to determine whether Lizzie Fernuson committed suicide or was foully murdered in a house near the Beer Garden early Sunday morning. The jury was positive that the woman met her death as a result of morphine poisoning, but rendered a verdict without fastening the blame upon any person. The verdict said that she met her death as a result of morphine administered by an "unknown hand." The jury was made up as follows: D. A. Murphy, foreman; Thos. Holden, W. A. Young, Peter McIntyre and Louis Sperry. It took them but a few minutes to arrive at a verdict. The inquest was held in the office of Justice McDonald. The room was crowded to the doors during the entire afternoon by a crowd that eagerly listened for testimony of a sensational nature. The fact was brought out that the deceased had three children who are now in New York attending school. One sister lives at 1679 West Atlantic street, Oakland, Cal., and another at New London, Connecticut. These have been communicated with. There is an opinion in the minds of many familiar with the developments in the case that Lizzie Fernuson was murdered for the purpose of shielding some one, who was responsible for her delicate condition. She took medicine last week for the purpose of bringing about an abortion, and this was the knowledge of one, who admits that he was on very friendly terms with the deceased during her life time. The third witness called was George Ruppert, who testified that he saw William Dunn give the woman a white powder on the end of a knife. He asked what was being done, and was warned not to make it any of his business. Marshal Henderson stated that he placed Dunn under arrest, and took from him a package containing a white powder which was afterward declared to be morphine. This package was identified by Ruppert as being the one he saw in the hands of Dunn. Dr. Caven, who attended the dying woman Sunday, stated that she had been poisoned with morphine, and that the package in evidence was morphine. B. H. Wilson stated that he was in the room shortly before the woman died. She called him to her side and tried to tell him who had killed her. All he could hear was "They have poisoned me: they have killed me." Justice McDonald made a hard effort to get him to give the names of those who had given the poison, but Wilson persisted that the woman had been unable to speak the names, though she repeated the other words several times. Robert Neal stated that he was on very friendly terms with the woman and that she had been given poison. He stated that he gave Dunn keys to the woman's room early Saturday. V. H. Igo, proprietor of the Beer Garden, tried to impress the court with the fact that he was trying to keep the people in that vicinity from drinking, even though he is in the liquor business. He stated that the deceased was drinking for three days before her death. Jennie Linthicum swore that Dunn had taken a bottle of morphine from her room and when he returned, stated that he had been giving some of it to the Fernuson woman to quiet her. Bessie Hight could throw but little light on the affair. She stated that Neal had two bottles of morphine a few days before the death of the woman took place. She did not know what he did with it. William Dunn was the last witness placed on the stand. He denied having given the woman any morphine, though he admitted

seeing her take some on the end of a knife or from a spoon. He flatly denied having been in any way responsible for her death. The funeral of Mrs. Fernuson will be held this afternoon at 2 o'clock from the International Undertaking parlors. Bisbee Daily Review, Bisbee, AZ. Tuesday, February 17, 1903. Pg. 1 (Transcribed by Jean Walker).

**FERRELL, Alfred.** June 1, 1979. In Memoriam. Douglas. Alfred Ferrell, 51, Royal Hotel, died Thursday in Cochise County Hospital. Born in Kingsport, Tenn. Oct. 25, 1927, Mr. Ferrell had lived in Douglas since 1973. He was a disabled veteran. Mr. Ferrell is survived by a sister, Billie Jo Clemons, Churchill, Tenn. Funeral services will be held at 11 a.m. Monday in the Brown-Page Chapel. Burial will be in Calvary Cemetery. The Douglas Dispatch.

## FIELDS:

**FIELDS, Ben L.,** born Feb 15, 1898. Died Sept 1, 1993 at Phoenix, AZ. Burial Sept 4, 1993 at Most Holy Trinity Church, Phoenix, AZ. Spouse: Myra of Phoenix. Sons: Melvin & Richard, both Phoenix dentists. Mrs. Fields was a Phelps Dodge employee and a lifetime member of the Douglas Elks. The Douglas Dispatch, Fri Sept 3, 1993, pg 2.

**FIELDS, Richard C.,** of Sierra Vista, AZ. Born April 14, 1916 at Krypton, KY. Died Dec 29, 1995 at home in Sierra Vista, AZ. Burial Wed Jan 3, 1996 at Cochise Memorial Garden, Sierra Vista from Trinity Lutheran Church with Pastor Mark Aufdemberge officiating. Arrangements by Hatfield Funeral Home of Sierra Vista. Spouse: Evelyn of Sierra Vista. Daughters: Nancy, Lynda, Bobbi, all of Sierra Vista; JoEllen of Tucson; Barbara of KY; Grace of CA. Sons: Jody of Tucson; J. Scott of Sierra Vista; Jim of KY; and Chet of GA. Brothers: Arnold of OH: Brown of KY. Sister: Martha Sizemore of KY. Mr. Fields owned & operated bakeries in ILL, Benson, AZ and Rose's Bakery in Douglas (until 1973), the Gourmet Bakery in Sierra Vista (until 1983). He was active in the Trinity Lutheran Church. He had lived in Arizona 30 yrs. The Douglas Dispatch, Tues Jan 2, 1996, pg 2.

### FIERROS:

FIERROS, Inez Castellanos, born Jan 5, 1906 at Jamay, Jalisco, Mex. Ninety yrs of age. Died May 20, 1996 at Douglas, AZ. Burial May 22, 1996 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Spouse: Miguel (died 1992). Daughter: Esther (Ed) Escarcega of Phoenix. Sons: Ramon (Betty) of Tempe, AZ and Mario (Mary) of Phoenix. Sister: Jesus Castellanos of Douglas. Pallbearers: Benard Fierros, Francis Michael Fierros, Frank Garza, Davis Studer, Luis Campa, Alfonso Samagun. The Douglas Dispatch, May 21, 1996.

### FIGUEROA:

**FIGUEROA, Alfonso Jr,** infant. Died Wed Jan 1, 1964 at Cochise Co. Hospital, Douglas, AZ. Burial at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ with arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. (location B-060-8) Parents: Mr & Mrs Alfonso Rey Figueroa of 154 16th St, Douglas, AZ. The Douglas Dispatch and Cochise Genealogical Society Cem Bk, pg 147.

**FIGUEROA, Angelita C,** born Aug 2, 1913 at Montezuma, Sonora, Mex. Eighty-three yrs of age. Died April 22, 1997 at Green Valley, AZ. Sons: Francisco (Noemi) and Mario (Delores). Daughter: Angelina F. Maza. Fifteen grandchildren, 8 great grandchildren. The Douglas Dispatch, April 25, 1997.

**FIGUEROA, Carmen Franco.** Eighty yrs of age. Died June 26, 1998 at Phoenix, AZ. Burial 10am July 1, 1998 at Evergreen Cemetery, Bisbee, AZ from St. Catherine's of Sienna Church. Spouse: Gabriel C. Figueroa (deceased). Children: Patricia (Raul) Figueroa of Bisbee; Yvonne Silva; David & Joe Figueroa of Phoenix; Louis & Jess Figueroa of CA; Gabriel Figueroa Jr of TX; Frank Figueroa (deceased). The Bisbee News, Thur June 2, 1998, pg 2.

**FIGUEROA, Francisca Duarte,** born June 15, 1947 at Aqua Prieta, Mex. Forty-nine yrs of age. Died Jan 21, 1997 at Douglas, AZ. Burial Jan 23, 1997 at Aqua Prieta, Mex. Arrangements by Funeraria Barragan. Son: Rene Figueroa of Douglas, AZ. Father: Gabriel Figueroa of Aqua Prieta. Sisters: Gloria Padilla of Aqua Prieta & Socorro Figueroa of Douglas, AZ. Brother: Gabriel Figueroa of Tucson. The Douglas Dispatch, Jan 23, 1997.

FIGUEROA, Gloria, born Oct 9, 1929 at Lordsburg, NM Sixty-eight yrs of age. Died Sept 5, 1996 at Cottonwood, AZ. Burial Sept 10, 1996 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Spouse: Marcelino (died 1994). Daughters: Yolanda Larez of Carlsbad, CA; Marie Gonzalez of Lordsburg, NM; Mary Lou Lopez of Cottonwood, AZ. Sons: Raul Figueroa of Lincoln, NB; Ronnie Dominguez of Cottonwood, AZ; Angel Figueroa of Chandler, AZ; Marcelino Figueroa of Superior, AZ. Mother: Carmon Verdugo of Lordsburg, NM Sisters: Pat Marquez of San Manuel, AZ; Ruth Bario of Washington. Brothers: Octavio Verdugo of Phoenix; Isidro Verdugo of San Manuel, AZ and Valente Verdugo of Lordsburg, NM Pallbearers: Jesus Lopez, Ronnie Domingues; Raul Figueroa; Angel Figueroa; J. Figueroa; T. Gonzalez; Ricky Larez. The Douglas Dispatch, Sept 8, 1996.

**FIGUEROA, Idalia N.,** born May 12, 1927 at Aqua Prieta, Mex. Sixty-nine yrs of age. Died Jan 15, 1997 at Douglas, AZ. Burial Jan 18, 1997 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Spouse: Ernesto. Daughters: Yolanda Santa Cruz of Chandler, AZ and Cecelia Lopez of Gilbert, AZ. Sons: Ernest Jr of Gilbert, AZ and Jorge of Chandler, AZ. Brother: Walterio Nunez of Tucson, AZ. Thirteen grandchildren, 7 great grandchildren. The Douglas Dispatch, Jan 16, 1997.

**FIGUEROA, Marcelino B.,** born April 26, 1909 at Sahuaripa, Sonora, Mex. Died Oct 19, 1994 at Tucson, AZ. Burial Oct 23, 1994 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Mass at Immaculate Conception Church with Rev. Luis Chavez officiating. Arrangements by Curtis Page & Sons Mortuary. Spouse: Gloria Verdugo Figueroa. Daughters: Mary Lou Lopez of Douglas and Yolanda Larez of Carlsbad, NM Sons: Raul of Tucson; Marcelina Jr of Superior, AZ; Ronald Dominguez of Tucson and Angel of Chandler, AZ. Sister: Trinidad Abrigo of CA. Thirty grandchildren, 15 great grandchildren. The Douglas Dispatch, Oct 21, 1994.

**FIGUEROA, Octavio,** born June 4, 1963 at Douglas, AZ. Died as an infant. Burial at Babyland, Calvary Memorial Park, Douglas, AZ. Parents: Mr. &Mrs. David Figueroa of 615 F. Ave, Douglas, AZ. Brothers: David Jr; Victor, Manuel and Gerardo. Grandmothers: Mrs. Julia Figueroa & Mrs. Cleotilde L. Bernal, both of Aqua Prieta, Mex.

**FIGUEROA, Pascual S.,** of Tucson, AZ. Born Nov 7, 1912 at Bisbee, AZ. Eighty yrs of age. Died Aug 8, 1993 at Tucson, AZ. Burial Tues Aug 10, 1993 at Valley of the Sun Memorial Park, Chandler, AZ. Spouse: Norma. Daughter: Mary Camarena of Tucson. Two grandchildren, 3 great grandchildren. Sister: Felicita S. Barrios of Douglas, AZ. Mr. Figueroa was a guard for the state penitentiary. He was a member of the VFW & Elks in Florence and was a veteran of the U.S. Army. The Douglas Dispatch, Wed Aug 11, 1993, pg 2.

**FIMBRES, Trinidad,** born Dec 12, 1937 at Nacozari, Mex. Died April 10, 1995 at Douglas, AZ. Burial at Esqueda, Sonora, Mex. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Spouse: Manuel Fimbres. Daughters: Maria and Tonita Fimbres and son, Manuel. Sisters: Sara Rios; Rosalie Ochoa and Manuelita Garcia. Brother, Jose Leyva. The Douglas Dispatch, Apr. 11, 1995.

**FINFROCK, Daryl,** born Aug 26, 1931 at Enid, OK. Sixty-five yrs of age. Died April 1, 1997 at Duncan, AZ. Burial April 5, 1997 at Duncan, AZ. Arrangements by Caldwell Funeral Home. Spouse: Jerry (48yrs). Daughters: Jody Waters of Duncan; Carol Abrego of Phoenix and Lara McCoy of Tucson. Son: Daryl Finfrock of Tucson. Parents: Hester & Delmar Cline of Freedom, OK. Sister: Georgia Schroder of Gresham, OR. Nine grandchildren, 3 great grandchildren. The Douglas Dispatch, April 4, 1997.

**FISHER Homer "Pee Wee"** Jane 21, 2000. Homer "Pee Wee" Fisher. Homer "Pee Wee" Fisher, of Willcox, died on June 19, 2000, in Tucson, at the age of 69. Please contact Westlawn Chapel for service arrangements. A complete obituary will appear in next week's edition. San Pedro Valley News-Sun. Benson.

**FISHER, John G. "Slim",** born Dec 8, 1915 at Douglas, AZ. Died July 11, 1993 at Sierra Vista (AZ) Community Hospital after a short illness. Burial July 15, 1993 at 10:30am at Curtis Page & Sons for memorial services. Burial Shingletown, CA. Spouse: Nellie Ratliff (a Douglas native, died in 1989, married Nov 1945). Parents: Elmer & Mary Fisher. Family suggests memorial contribution be made to the American Cancer Society. The Douglas Dispatch, Wed July14, 1993 pg 2 and Tues July 13, 1993, pg 2.

**FISHER, Richard,** burial Feb 4, 1994 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ with arrangements by Curtis Page & Sons Funeral Home. Mr. Fisher was a veteran. The Douglas Dispatch, Fri Feb 4, 1994, pg 2.

**FISKETJON, Kenneth O.,** born March 9, 1936 at Watford City, ND died Nov 20, 1996 at Richmond, VA. Burial Nov 26, 1996 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Spouse: Elvia Gracie Fisketjon. Brothers: Earl of Watford, VA; Mark of Min; and Lampy of CO. The Douglas Dispatch, Nov 24, 1996.

**FITCH, Ruth G.** September 11, 1996. Ruth G. Fitch. Pomerene Resident. Ruth G. Fitch, 90, died on Aug. 11, 1996. She was a resident of Pomerene for the five years. Ruth is survived by her son David (Marian) Hopson of Tucson, four grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. She is preceded in death by her daughter Willa Jean Hopson of Napa, Calif. Ruth was a teacher and author. She was active in trail rides in Arizona and her home state of Missouri. She has written several articles about horses and related subjects. Her ashes will be buried in Missouri with a graveside service. San Pedro Valley News.

**FITZGERALD, Mary Agnes,** born Jan 19, 1905 at NY, NY. died Jan 11, 1995 at South East Arizona Medical Center, Douglas, AZ. Burial Jan 13, 1995 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Mass as Immaculate Conception Catholic Church, Luis Chavez officiating. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Daughters: Lois Jordan of Douglas. Sons: Henry G. Weber of Maine and Kenneth Weber of NY. Sister: Hanora Ford of NY. Nine grandchildren and 4 great grandchildren. The Douglas Dispatch, Jan 12, 1995.

## FITZHUGH:

**FITZHUGH, James Spalding,** born Feb 20, 1894 at Waco, Texas. Sixty-nine yrs of age. Died Wed Mar 20, 1963 at Veteran's Hospital, Houston, TX. Burial Tues March 26, 1963 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ

from First Baptist Church with Rev. G. Ross Laidlaw officiating. Graveside services by Fred Hilburn American Legion Post #11. (cem location H-223-4) Spouse: Librada of home, 825 3rd St., Douglas, AZ. Sons: James of 262 4th St., Douglas; Johnnie with the U.S. Army in Germany. Daughters: Mmes Barnardo Lopez of 825 3rd St. Douglas, AZ; Harold Austin of Bisbee; Miguel Leyva of 811 3rd St. Douglas; Robert Canning of Ft. Ord, CA; Jose Rolon of Los Angeles, CA; Sandra Nicklesen of Houston, TX. Brothers & sister in Houston, TX. Thirty seven grandchildren, 3 great grandchildren. The Douglas Dispatch and the Cochise Genealogical Society Cemetery Bk, pg 49.

**FITZHUGH, Lorna L,** born Aug 21, 1928 at Norris, Montana. Died Aug 3, 1994 at South East Arizona Medical Center, Douglas, AZ. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Spouse: Robert J. Fitzhugh of Douglas, AZ. Son: Robert Fitzhugh Jr of Alpine, TX. Granddaughter Erica Fitzhugh of El Paso, TX. Sisters: Lucy Ferrat of Toston, MT; Myrna Woirhaye of Boulder, WY; and Deanie Jackson of Norris, MT. The Douglas Dispatch, Aug 5, 1994.

**FITZPATRICK, Gay.** March 10, 1949. Mrs. Fitzpatrick Buried in Bisbee. Funeral services were held in Bisbee for Mrs. Gay Fitzpatrick, wife of J. Roy Fitzpatrick, who passed away Friday after a lingering illness. She was born at Hannibal, Mo. In 1875 and came to Bisbee in January of 1900 with her husband, W.J. Hamilton, who died in 1910. She married Mr. Fitzpatrick in 1911. Survivors besides her husband are Mrs. George B. Henshaw (?) of Bisbee; Mrs. Lula Spalding of Albuquerque; Mrs. Theresa (?) B. Nichols of San Diego; and Mrs. Vera H. Davis of Hollywood, all sisters. Several nieces and nephews also survive her. Tombstone Epitaph.

**FIVEASH, Kenneth,** born June 4, 1950 at San Bernardino, CA. Died May 13, 1994 at Bisbee, AZ. Burial May 20, 1994 in Arkansas. Services to be held in Arkansas on May 20. Arrangements by Dugan Funeral Home. Spouse: Dolores Garcia Fiveash of Bisbee, AZ. Daughter & son-in-law: Suwanna & Bobbie Wallis of Arkansas. Mother: Lillian Rhude of Arkansas. Brothers: Otis Fiveash and Carl Fiveash, both of Arkansas. Two granddaughters, 5 stepchildren and 16 step-grandchildren. The Douglas Dispatch, May 19, 1994.

**FLEETHAM, Margaret M.,** born Jan 7, 1904 at Arlington, SD Died April 71994 at South East Arizona Medical Center, Douglas, AZ. Burial April 9, 1994 at Calvary Memorial Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Mass at Immaculate Conception Church with Rev. Luis N. Chavez officiating. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Spouse: George Fleetham (died 1986, married 1929 at Douglas, AZ). Several nieces and nephews. The Douglas Dispatch, Apr 8, 1994.

**FLEHARTY, Mark.** July 19, 1973. Mark Fleharty, resident of Miracle Valley since 1959 died early Monday at Sierra Vista Community Hospital. Mr. Fleharty would have been 83 years old July 21st. He was a retired farmer from Kansas. Mr. Fleharty was preceded in death by his wife June 23. Mr. Fleharty is survived by a sister, Mrs. Bertha Smith of La Cygne, Kan. Funeral services were to be held Thursday at 2 p.m. in the Miracle Valley Church. Rev. Bud Dunn, former pastor of the church, officiating. Interment was to follow in the Miracle Valley Cemetery under the direction of Mitchell's Hubbard Mortuary. Douglas Daily Dispatch.

**FLETCHER, Mary A.,** born Sept 12, 1918 at Bisbee, AZ. Seventy-eight yrs of age. Died June 16, 1997 at Copper Queen Community Hospital, Bisbee, AZ. Burial private. Memorial July 19, from St. Patrick Catholic Church, Bisbee. Arrangements by Dugan Funeral Chapel, Bisbee. Spouse: Edgar Fletcher of Bisbee (married 1941). Parents: Anton (deceased) & Cecilia Zalie Locknar of Bisbee. Sons: Anthony (Fay) of Sierra Vista, AZ; Richard (Mariann) of Bisbee. Grand-children: Kelly (Bobby) Martinez; Adam & Aaron Fletcher. Great grand-children: Seth & Taylor Martinez. Sisters: Katrina Locknar (died 1917); Lillian Fenderson (died

1969); Frances Kirchner of Masontown, PA. Nephew: Leslie (Shirley) Fenderson of Prescott, AZ. The Bisbee News, July 24, 1997, pg 2.

#### FLORES:

**FLORES, Cipriano C.,** of Douglas. Born Sept 15, 1913 at Mazatlan, Sinaloa, Mex. Eighty-two yrs of age. Died Jan 5, 1996 at Douglas, AZ. Burial Tues Jan 9, 1996 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, from St. Luke's Church with Father James M. Hobert officiating. Brown Page Mortuary in charge of arrangements. Spouse: Jovita of Douglas. Daughters: Delfina Isabel Montano of CA; Lillian Flores of Phoenix; Linda Flores of CA. Sons: Cipriano & Richard of Tucson; David of SC. Mr. Flores had lived in Douglas for the last 77 yrs. He worked for Phelps Dodge Smelter for 45 yrs, retiring in 1975. He was a member of St. Luke's Church. The Douglas Dispatch, Sun Jan 7, 1996, pg 2.

**FLORES, Margaret Aira "Maggie",** born Jan 7, 1911 at Bisbee, AZ. Eighty-seven yrs of age. Died Dec 30, 1998 at South East Arizona Medical Center, Douglas, AZ. Burial Jan 5, 1999 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, from St. Luke's Catholic Church. Spouse: Ben Flores Jr. (died 1972, married 1929 at Lordsburg, N.M). Son: Ben Jr. (Elsa) of Douglas. Granddaughter: Margie Flores. Great grandchildren: Sara & Leana. Three great great grandchildren all of Kansas City, MO. sister: Sara Aira Diaz of Flagstaff, AZ. Deceased siblings: Dominic, Jim, John, Lena, Josie Sherman & Mariana Sherman. Deceased grandsons: Matthew & Michael Flores. The Flores' founded Ben Flores Home Furnishings in Douglas, AZ in 1946. The Bisbee News, Thurs Feb 18, 1999, pg 2.

**FLORES, Rene Rascon,** born Jan 6, 1952 at Miguelito, Sonora, Mex. Died Nov 10, 1994 at San Francisco, CA. Burial Nov 18, 1994 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Mass at Immaculate Conception Church, Luis Chavez officiating. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Spouse: Leticia. Son: Rene Jr. of San Francisco, CA. Parents of Douglas. Brother: Reynaldo of Pirtleville, AZ. Sisters: Irene Lugo of Pirtleville; Honara Rios of Aqua Prieta, Mex.; Herminia Reyes of Indio, CA; Josephina Alvarado of Pittsburgh, CA.; Maria Olga Mendoza of Douglas. Mr. Flores served in the Army 4 yrs. He served in Viet Nam. The Douglas Dispatch, Nov 17, 1994.

#### FLOYD:

**FLOYD, Amy E.** October 9, 1969. Amy E. Floyd Dies. Amy E. Floyd, 90, Dos Cabezas, Arizona, died at the Cochise County Hospital October 1, 1969. She was born in Missouri November 1, 1879. She had lived in this vicinity the past 35 years. Her husband Joe Floyd, preceded her in death. She is survived by a daughter, Mrs. Pearl Brown, Dos Cabezas, Arizona; and two sons: Alton Jones, Hartman, Colorado; and Paul Jones, Prescott, Arizona. She is also survived by 11 grandchildren; 26 great-grandchildren. Funeral services were held at Westlawn Chapel, Saturday, Oct. 4, with Rev. J.P. Graham officiating. Arizona Range News. Willcox.

**FLOYD, Joe Benjamin.** June 12, 1964. J. Benjamin Floyd Buried Thursday. Joe Benjamin Floyd, Dos Cabezas, died June 7, 1964 at the age of 84 at the Cochise County Hospital. He was born November 9, 1879 at Siloam Springs, Arkansas. He had lived 35 years in this vicinity, and was well known throughout this area. He was a retired mechanic. Mr. Floyd was a member of the Baptist Church. He is survived by his wife, Amy Floyd; a daughter: Argenta Kinman, Tucson; two sons: Harrison H. Floyd and Chester T. Floyd, both of Tucson. He is also survived by 15 grandchildren. Funeral services were held Thursday, June 11, 2:30 p.m., at Westlawn Chapel, with the Rev. Martin Jensen officiating. He was buried in Dos Cabezas cemetery, Dos Cabezas, Arizona. Arrangements were by Westlawn Chapel. Arizona Range News. Willcox.

**FONTES, Francisco Javier**, born Oct 21, 1963 at Douglas, AZ. Died Jan 3, 1993 at Phoenix, AZ in an auto accident. Burial Feb 2, 1993 3pm at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Spouse: Veroncia Fontes. Parents: Robert R. & Ruth Fontes of Douglas, AZ. Sons: Aidan, Frankie, Guillermo of Douglas. Daughters: Julissa, Renata. Brother: Robert Fontes. Sisters: Delia Fontes; Mary Alsouqi Fontes; Terry Fontes; Lena Fontes; Rosemary Fontes. The Douglas Dispatch, Tues Feb 2, 1993 pg 3.

**FORREST, Arthur Jr,** born March 25, 1951 at Douglas, AZ. Died Sept 5, 1994 at St. Joseph's Hospital, Phoenix, AZ. Burial at Holy Hope Cemetery, Tucson, AZ. Funeral Mass at St. Augustine Cathedral, Tucson. Arrangements by Tucson Mortuary. Mother: Cathalina Forrest of Douglas. Sisters & brothers-in-law: Yvonne (Roger) Worley; Yolanda (Felxi) Yanez. Brother: Hector Forrest. The Douglas Dispatch, Sept 9, 1994.

## FOSTER:

**FOSTER, Amelia Branch**, born Nov 25, 1913 at El Paso, Texas. Died May 5, 1995 at Douglas, AZ. Arrangements by Curtis Page & Sons Mortuary. Preceded in death by husband, Gene C. Foster (April 26, 1995). Brother: Dr. William M. Branch. Two nieces, 2 nephews. The Douglas Dispatch, May 9, 1995.

**FOSTER, Amy Arlene**, born June 7, 1931 at Rome, Georgia. Sixty-four yrs of age. Died March 31, 1966. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Spouse: Marshall J. Daughter: Jody Arlene Akin (deceased). Sons: Mike Murphy of CA; J. E. Foster of Nevada; John Foster of Douglas; Donnie Foster of Glendale, AZ. Sister: Louise Parker of CA. The Douglas Dispatch, April 2, 1966. (note: dates of 1966 appear to be incorrect.)

**FOSTER, Chester A.,** Born Jan 18, 1918 at Duncan, AZ. Died July 29, 1996 at Tucson (AZ) Medical Center. Burial Aug 2, 1996 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ, with military honors. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Spouse: Eleanor. Sons: Douglas (deceased); Mike (Sandra); Jim (Claudia). Daughter: Donna (Cecil) Orozco. Grandchildren: Bill, Eddie, Nicole, Allison, Megan, Missy, Garrett, Adan, Craig & Brian. Pallbearers: Art Atonna, Ron Bemis, Ray Borane, Frank Contapay, J.T. Haas, Jay St. John. Mr. Foster served in the U.S. Army in WWII. The Douglas Dispatch, July 31, 1996.

FOSTER, James Roy. February 21, 2008. James Roy Foster, 85, a native of Cochise County, passed away suddenly on Jan. 28, 2008, in Glendale, Calif., where he had resided for many years. He was born Jan 4, 1923, to Bill and Olema Foster and was raised in Douglas and Castle Dome Ranch, east of Douglas. He served his country in the Army and Navy during WWII and after his military service he returned to ranching with his father at Castle Dome Ranch. Shortly after his return he met Exora "Exie" Hill and they married in 1946. He worked for Phelps Dodge Corp. as a truck driver and train brakeman before moving his family to Peru, South America, for 10 years. After the death, at age 20, of their only son Billy they returned to live in the United States. They became successful business owners of Indian Stores in Arizona and California. Sadly his loving Exie died in 1973 and he continued the business for many years, retiring at the age of 75. He was preceded in death by his parents; son, Billy; wife, Exie; sisters, Dora Gaut and Florence Sherman. He leaves behind Roseanne "Mickey," they spent 33 wonderful years together; two daughters and sonsin-law, Sandra and Jim Tisnado of Hereford and Linda and Kelly Brockett of Broomfield, NM; Mickey's daughter and son in-law Barbara and Ron Livermore of Glendale, Calif.; seven grandchildren, some with spouses, Teri Arreola, of Bisbee, Tammy and Steven Davis of Scottsdale, Alfred Rodgers of Paris, Texas, Robert and Michele Lopez, of Hemet, Calif., Rachel and Neal Nielson of Broomfield, NM, Brian Lopez, of Williams, Leah and Bernard Gonzalez, of Williams; 15 great-grandchildren; and two great-greatgrandchildren; and five nephews and five nieces and their children. Jim especially enjoyed being with his family and friends. A couple of the most endearing things about him were his quick wit and constant teasing. He was loved by many and he will be missed by all. Celebration of his Life will be held at Mountain View Assembly of God Church on Highway 90 in Sierra Vista, Arizona on Feb. 23 at 11 a.m. Please make a donation to your favorite charity in Jim's name. Bisbee Observer.

**FOWLER, William A.** Pioneers Hold Fowler Rites At Tombstone. Tombstone, April 26, - (AP) – Cochise county pioneers today paid tribute to William A. Fowler for many years prominently identified with the public life of this city, who died Thursday. The funeral services were in charge of the Masonic lodge in which Mr. Fowler had long been an active member. He came to Tombstone in 1906 and since had served as chairman of the school board and was a member of the Union High school district. He served as postmaster of Tombstone from 1922 to 1928. Mr. Fowler was born in Merced, Calif., in 1870, and was educated in the schools of San Jacinto, Calif., later attending Stanford university. Graduating from the later institution, he became a teacher and held life certificates in both California and Arizona. He is survived by his widow, one son, W. P. Fowler, a senior at the University of Arizona, and a brother and two sisters in San Jacinto and Van Nuys, Calif. Arizona Republic, Phoenix, AZ. Sunday, April 27, 1930. Pg. 9 (Transcribed by Jean Walker).

#### FOX:

**FOX, Edward,** born June 28, 1882 at New York City, NY Eighty yrs of age. Died Tues (1962) at Douglas, AZ. Burial Sat Dec 29, 1962 at Calvary Memorial Park, Douglas, AZ. (lot 14, space 4) Mr. Fox had lived in Chicago and Boston before coming to Douglas in the 1920's. He had operated the Gadsden Taxi for nearly 40 yrs. He was a 21 yr. member of the Douglas Elks Lodge. No known survivors. The Douglas Dispatch and Cochise Genealogical Society Cemetery Bk.

**FOX, Perry,** born Aug 3, 1906. Died Oct 1, 1986. Burial Oct 6, 1986 at Resthaven Memorial Gardens, Mattoon, Ill. Harper-Swickard Funeral Home of Charleston, Ill in charge of arrangements.

**FRADY, Walter W.,** born June 22, 1938 at Bisbee, AZ. Died Sept 16, 1994 at Tucson (AZ) Medical Center. Burial Sept 21, 1994 at Evergreen Cemetery, Bisbee, AZ. St. Patrick Church with Father Bob Byerton officiating. Arrangements by Dugan Funeral Chapel of Bisbee. Spouse: Sandra Frady. Twin daughters: Mary Lisa Frady of Haddenfield, NJ & Catherine Ann Frady-Koch of Seattle, WA. Brothers: James Frady of Long Beach, CA; John Frady of Seattle, WA; and Richard Frady of Klamath Falls, OR. The Douglas Dispatch, Sept 20, 1994.

**FRAILIE, Florence**, born Aug 19, 1906 at Marathon, Texas. Died Aug 7, 1995 at Douglas, AZ. Burial Aug 10, 1995 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Graveside service with Jim Wibbourn officiating. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary, Douglas. Spouse: Vance (deceased 1957). Children: Harry (Doris) and Dan (Shirley). Five grandchildren, 10 great grandchildren, 10 great grandchildren. The Douglas Dispatch, Aug 9, 1995.

**FRANCO, Bertha J.,** born April 7, 1927 at Colonia Morelos, Sonora, Mex. Sixty-nine yrs of age. Died April 4, 1997 at Sierra Vista, AZ. Burial April 8, 1997 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Spouse: Marcos R. (died Feb 13, 1988). Daughters: Ana F. (Ramon) Arevalo of Douglas; Ramona F. Onsurez of Safford, AZ. Sisters: Virginia J. Ibarra; Josefina J. Elias; Manuela J. Amador. Brother: Andres Jacquez. Seven grandchildren, one great grandchild. The Douglas Dispatch, April 8, 1997.

#### FRANKENBURG:

**FRANKENBURG, Babbett.** Venerable Woman Passes to Beyond. Mrs. Barbara Frankenberg Dies in Bisbee At The Age Of Seventy-Four. Mrs. Barbara Frankenburg, aged seventy-four, died at her home in this city yesterday morning at 10:05 o'clock. Mrs. Frankenberg had been ill for several years, suffering from diabetes and about ten days ago she took a sudden turn for the worse, from which she could not survive. When a mere child she came to this country with her parents from Germany and spent the greater part of her life in Cincinnati. The past five years she has lived in Bisbee with her children. She is survived by two sons, Ben and Sam Frankenburg of the Fair store of this city, and three daughters, Mrs. M. Newman of this city, Mrs. Kennedy of Chicago and Mrs. Thorne of New York. The remains will be sent to Los Angeles this afternoon and buried beside the grave of her son, Alex, who died five years ago. Members of the family will accompany the remains to their last resting place from here. Ben Frankenberg is in New York city where he went the first of this week, and it will be impossible for him or his sister, Mrs. Thorne, to get to Los Angeles in time for the funeral. Bisbee Daily Review, Bisbee, AZ. Sunday, January 23, 1910. Pg. 14. (Transcribed by Jean Walker).

FRANKINBERG, Ben. Early Arizona Resident Ben Frankenberg Dies. Beverly Hills, Calif., Jan. 9 (Special) – Ben Frankenberg, early Arizona resident, died Wednesday after a long illness, at a Los Angeles hospital. A native of Cincinnati, O., he established in 1898 the mercantile firm of Frankenberg Brothers and Newman in Bisbee. Mr. Frankenberg was interested in conservation and agriculture, and was a factor in introducing new crops and new farming methods to the Sulphur springs Valley in southeastern Arizona. He lived in Beverly Hills more than 35 years, following his retirement from the firm bearing his name. He was a member of the Wilshire Boulevard Temple in Los Angeles, a charter member of the Beverly Hills B'nai B'rith and founding member of the Elks Club of Bisbee. Surviving are his wife, Clara K.; two sons, Maynard Franklin and Ben Jr.; and a daughter, Bobbe, as well as three grandchildren, Jeanne, Charles and Wayne Franklin. Bobbe Frankenberg is widely known in Tucson, Bisbee and Phoenix, and is a public relations counsel in Los Angeles. Services will be held at noon Friday in Los Angeles. In lieu of flowers the family asked that contributions be sent to the Braille Institute of Los Angeles. Arizona Daily Star, Tucson, AZ. Friday, January 10, 1964. Pg 32. (Transcribed by Jean Walker).

**FRANKENBERG, Clara K.** Former Bisbee Resident Dies in California. Beverly Hills, Calif. (Special) – Clara K. Frankenberg, 88, for many years an Arizona resident and widow of the late Ben Frankenberg, one-time Bisbee merchant, died here Sunday. Services will be held at 11 a.m. Tuesday at the Malinow and Silverman Mortuary, 850 Venice Blvd., Lost Angeles. Rabbi Edgar F. Magnin will officiate. Mrs. Frankenberg, whose husband died four years ago, leaves three children – Maynard Franklin, Ben Jr., and Bobbe – as well as three grandchildren and a great-granddaughter. Bobbe Frankenberg, Beverly Hills public relations counsel, has handled Arizona accounts and is known in Bisbee, Tucson and Phoenix. Mr. and Mrs. Frankenberg were married Aug. 14, 1915, in Hampton, Va. She was born in Baltimore and her family had lived in the South for several generations. The Frankenbergs' wedding trip was to Bisbee, where they lived until 1930, when they moved to Beverly Hills. Arizona Daily Star, Tucson, AZ. Tuesday, August 26, 1969. Pg. 27 (Transcribed by Jean Walker).

## FRANKLIN:

**FRANKLIN, Mrs. Ida Uvalde,** born Sept 16, 1881 at Uvalde, Texas. Eighty-two yrs of age. Died Wed (abt 1963) at 5:25pm. at Haynie Rest Home, Douglas, AZ. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Son: George

Elmer Franklin of San Simon, AZ. Daughters: Mrs. Zola L. McGinty of Elfrida, AZ; Mrs. Lucille Arrington of Moab, Utah. Five grandchildren, 15 great grandchildren. Sister: Mr. Emma Chenowth of San Diego, CA. Pallbearers: Floyd Thompson, Baryne Davis, J.R. Hedges, Rollo Dawson, O.H. McLaughlin, Noah Pinkard. Mrs. Franklin can to AZ in 1912, ranching in the Paradise area. She moved to McNeal in 1945. She has been in the rest home 18 months.

**FRANKLIN, J.W. Sr,** born Jan 10, 1912 at Moshing, Texas. Died Nov 25, 1995 at Carlsbad, NM Burial Nov 29, 1995 at McNeal (AZ) Cemetery. Arrangements by Denton-Funchess Funeral Home in Carlsbad, NM Children: J.W., Jr (Anita); Bobbie; Joyce Corral & Dolores; Ann Mattingly. Nine grandchildren, 7 great grandchildren. The Douglas Dispatch, Nov 28, 1995.

**FREEMAN, Francis William** (Bill), born Nov 4, 1926 at Hamilton, Ohio. Seventy yrs of age. died June 10, 1997 at Douglas AZ. Burial at Arlington National Cemetery. Arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Spouse: Betty. Son: Matthew of Mesa, AZ. Daughters: Carolyn Freeman of Douglas and Janice (Martin) Rodriguez of San Antonio, TX. Parents: Francis & Ruth E. Freeman. Grandchildren: Kelsey Guerrero and Matthew Rodriguez. The Douglas Dispatch, June 14-15, 1997.

FRIEND, Ernest Clark. Ernest Clark Friend, 68, of Sierra Vista died Saturday, Nov. 8, 1997, at the Sierra Vista Community Hospital. He had been an area resident for the past three years. Ernest Clark Friend was born Dec. 14, 1928, in Naco, Ariz. To Kanable and Jacoba (Miranda) Friend. He served in the United States Marine Corps for several years during the Korean War and was awarded the Purple Heart in 1961. Following his discharge from the Marine Corps, he for many years was an accomplished metallurgist. He worked for 25 years with Alcoa Aluminum in Vernon, Calif., and for 20 years with Plymouth Tube in Chandler, Ariz. Following his retirement in 1994, he moved to Sierra Vista. Ernest was a passionate golfer and member of the Pueblo del Sol Country Club and also enjoyed gardening. He was also a member of the St. Andrew Catholic Church. He was a loving husband, father, grandfather and friend and his loss will be deeply felt. Those left to mourn his passing include his wife of 32 years, Carmen of Sierra Vista; two sons, Ernest Michael (Kathleen) Friend of Lake Stevens, Wash., and Joseph Ernest (Laura) Friend of Chandler, Ariz.; his daughter Angelique Marie of Sierra Vista and grandchildren, Michael Joseph, Jasyn-Lee and Azckery Joseph ("Beep"). He is also survived by two sisters, Viola (Conrado) Parra and Nellie (Ray) Durazo; a brother, William (Felicitas) Friend and numerous nieces and nephews. He was preceded in death by his parents, his brother, Joe and his sister, Rose. A time of visitation will be from 5-7 p.m. Tuesday with Rosary at 6 p.m., at St. Andrew the Apostle Catholic Church, 800 N. Taylor Drive. A Mass of the Resurrection will follow on Wednesday at noon, with Father Gregory Adolf officiating. Interment will be private. In lieu of flowers, the family suggests that memorial contributions be made to the All Saints, All Souls Memorial Gardens, 1425 Yaqui St., Sierra Vista or to St. Andrew's Catholic Church, 800 N. Taylor Drive, Sierra Vista, AZ 85635. Arrangements are with Hatfield Funeral Home, Inc., Sierra Vista. Sierra Vista Herald/Bisbee Daily Review, Sierra Vista, AZ. Tuesday, November 11, 1997. Pg. 3A (Transcribed by Jean Walker).

**FRIEND, William.** Bisbee – William Friend, 78, died Thursday night at the Copper Queen Hospital. He lived at 818 Tombstone Canyon. Mr. Friend was born in Guerrero, Chihuahua, Mexico in 1898 and came to Arizona 65 years ago. He worked for the Apache Powder Co. at St. David for 20 years. Surviving are three brothers, Clark, Fred and Charles Friend, all of Douglas, and one sister, Grace Majel of Washington stat. Graveside services were to be held at Evergreen Cemetery Tuesday at 2 p.m. under the direction of the Dugan Funeral Chapel. Sierra Vista Herald – Dispatch and Daily Review, Sierra Vista, AZ. Tuesday, December 7, 1976. Pg. 2 (Transcribed by Jean Walker).

#### FRISBY:

FRISBY, Jose R. "Chino", born at Aqua Prieta, Sonora, Mex. Died Dec 23, 1993. Burial Thurs Dec 29, 1993 at Calvary Memorial Park, Douglas, AZ. from Sra. de Guadalupe Church, Aqua Prieta, Mex. Spouse: Norma Lydia Moreno de Frisby. Children: Jose A & Jicela Frisby of CA; Lourdes & Richard Meldrum of MI; Eugenia & John Schofield of WA; Basilio Frisby of the home. Brothers (predeceased: Fausto & Florencio Frisby & mother-in-law Sara Moreno. Brothers & Sisters: Carlos & Francisco Frisby of Aqua Prieta; Marina de Margaillan, Antonia de Valenzuela of Aqua Prieta; Salome F. Viude de Del Rincon of Pirtleville, AZ; Hortensia Frisby of Tucson: Delfiria de Peraza of San Diego, CA. Brothers-in-law: Angel & Imelda Moreno; Harry & Armidito Edmonson; Marguita & Rugen Munguia; Rosa Bertha Viudade Morales. The Douglas Dispatch, Tues Dec 28, 1993 pg 3.

**FRISBY, Richardo**, born 1973 at Aqua Prieta, Mex. Died June 17, 1995 at Casa Grande, AZ. Services at Banomichi, Sonora, Mex. Arrangements by Curtis Page & Sons of Douglas. The Douglas Dispatch, June 22, 1995.

**FRYER, Celia J.,** of Douglas, AZ. Died April 21, 1993 at Douglas Manor Care Center, Douglas, AZ. No services. Cremains sent to Ohio. Arrangements by Curtis Page & Sons Mortuary. Daughter: Faith Collins of Douglas. Mrs. Fryer lived in Douglas for 7 yrs. coming from Cleveland, Ohio. The Douglas Dispatch, Fri, April 23, 1993, pg 3.

## **FUENTES:**

**FUENTES, Frances "Paquita",** of Elfrida, AZ. Born April 5, 1976 at Aqua Prieta, Sonora, Mex. Nineteen yrs of age. Died Dec 25, 1995 near McNeal, AZ. Funeral services Thurs Dec 28, 1995 at Curtis Page & Cons Funeral Home Chapel. Daughter: Vanessa Renae. Parents: Manuel & Guadalupe Fuentes of Elfrida, AZ. Sisters: Francesca Vega & Francesa Porter, both of Douglas; Francesa Beres of CA. Brother: Francisco Fuentes of Douglas, AZ. Fiancee: Jose Luis Herrera of McNeal, AZ. The Douglas Dispatch, Wed Dec 27, 1995 pg 2.

**FUENTES, Gilberto M.,** born Aug 22, 1905 Solomonville, Graham Co, Arizona Territory. Eighty-eight yrs of age. Died Feb 27, 1994 at Douglas, AZ. Burial Thur March 3, 1994 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. from Sacred Hear Chapel with arrangements by Brown Page Mortuary. Spouse: Francisca Fuentes of Douglas. Daughter & sonin-law: Cecilia & Everett Grondin of Tucson. Son & daughter-in-law: Gilberto & Alicia Fuentes of Douglas; Daughter-in-law: Bertha Fuentes of Douglas. Son: Richardo A. Fuentes (deceased). Nine grandchildren, 22 great grandchildren, 3 great great grandchildren. Brothers: Ysidro Fuentes of Douglas; Gerardo Fuentes of Santa Fe Springs, CA. Mr. Fuentes retired in 1970 from Phelps Dodge Smelter where he had worked 32 yrs as a refiner pourer. The Douglas Dispatch, Tues March 1, 1994, pg 2.

**FUENTES, Isidro,** born March 9, 1910 Solomon, Graham Co, Arizona Territory. Eighty-four yrs of age. Died March 12, 1994 at Douglas, AZ. Burial Wed March 16 at Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, AZ. Arrangements by Curtis Page Funeral Home. Spouse: Luz Fuentes (died March 1991). Daughter: Petra Troutman of Douglas. Son: Fred Fuentes of Bisbee. Grandchildren: Lupita Fuentes of Mesa, AZ; Clarissa Fuentes & Maria Teresa Fuentes, both of Bisbee. Brother: Gerald Fuentes of CA. Mr. Fuentes had been a Douglas resident for the past 42 yrs. He was a member of Immaculate Conception Church. The Douglas Dispatch, Sun Mar 13, 1994, pg 2 and Mar 15, pg2.

**FULCHER, Emma L**, July 17, 1856 - February 23, 1945 Feb 28, 1945. Fulcher Rites Held Yesterday At Chapel. Funeral services for Mrs. Emma L. Fulcher, long time resident of Douglas and the Sulphur Springs valley, who died last week, were held at the Porter and Ames chapel. The Rev. Raymond Kurtz officiated at rites at 3 o'clock and burial was beside her late husband, who died several years ago. The pall bearers were W.E. Cummins, James McFadden, George Kelly, William Franklin, Charles Griffith and Charles R. Gilbert. Douglas Daily Dispatch. The Death Certificate is at http://genealogy.az.gov/azdeath/074/10740050.pdf

**FULGHUM, Selma,** born June 23, 1909 at Madisonville, Kentucky. Died April 13, 1994 at Colorado Springs, CO. Burial April 19, 1994 at Memory Gardens Cemetery, Bisbee, AZ. Keith Bethel officiating. Arrangements by Dove Witt Family Mortuary of Colorado Springs, Co and Dugan Funeral Chapel, Bisbee, AZ. Spouse: Ted Fulghum (died 1968, married Oct 10, 1936 at Lordsburg, NM). Daughter: Shirley Guess (died 1993). Son & daughter-n-law: Thomas and Lois Fulghum of Colorado Springs, CO. Daughter: Ruth McCann of Mesa, AZ. Sisters: Marie Barner and Evaleen Yates of CA. Twelve grandchildren and many great grandchildren. The Douglas Dispatch, April 17, 1994.

#### **FULLER:**

**FULLER, Edward P.,** born Aug 24, 1880 at San Marcos, Texas. Died abt 1963 at Douglas Hospital, Douglas, AZ. Burial Wed at Calvary Memorial Park, Douglas, AZ. from Brown Page Chapel. Spouse: Amelia Rodriguez of 1215 11th St. Douglas, AZ. (married Oct 14, 1919 at Cananea, Sonora, Mex.). Sons: E.P. Fuller of Cananea & R.G. "Jerry" Fuller of 1705 F. Ave, Douglas. Daughter: Mrs. Sam Fullen, 1514 F. Ave, Douglas. Seven grandchildren. Brother: Nathan Fuller of Presidio, TX. Sisters: Mrs. Bertha Szueber of Dallas, TX; Mrs. Della Slaughter of Staples, TX. Pallbearers: Sam Fullen, Sr; Sam Fullen, Jr; Dr. Garcia r. Barroso; Robert E. Boggs; Robert S. Henry; Ernesto Fragozo.

**FULLER, Edward P. Jr,** born Sept 24, 1920 at Cananea, Sonora, Mex. Died June 27, 1995 at Tucson, AZ. Arrangements by Desert Rose Mortuary of Tucson. Spouse: Herminia of Tucson. Sons: Dr. Edward Fuller & Kurt Fuller. Five grandchildren. Sister: Rosemary Fullen (Samuel J.). Mr. Fuller was a graduate of Douglas High School. He served in the Army in WWII. The Douglas Dispatch, July 23, 1995.

**FULLER, Mike,** married June 18, 1994 at Hope Lutheran Church, Bisbee, AZ with Pastor Emil Winkel officiating. Reception at the Douglas Golf Club. The Douglas Dispatch, Wed July 13, 1994, pg 3. See picture file of the Cochise Genealogical Society.

**FULLMER, Sharon Nelson,** born Jan 19, 1956 at Phoenix, AZ. Forty yrs of age. Died June 5, 1996 at Prescott, AZ. Arrangements by AZ Ruffner Wakelin. Spouse: Charlie. Daughters: Molly (died 1987); Joanna & Grace both of Prescott. Parents: Eugene & Billy Jean Nelson of Phoenix. Brother: Gene Nelson of Sabastopol, CA. Sister: Sandra Sue of Phoenix. Mrs. Fullmer was a Vista Volunteer as a paralegal for Southern AZ Legal Aid 1978-1981. The Douglas Dispatch, June 23, 1996.

**FULTON, Rose.** January 18, 1968. Rites Held Jan. 13 for Rose Fulton. A private graveside service was held Saturday morning, January 13, for Mrs. Rose Hayden Fulton, prominent Southern Arizona quarter horse breeder. Mrs. Fulton, 86, died at Tucson Medical Hospital January 10. She was the widow of William S. Fulton, founder of the Amerind Foundation which studies the history and culture of American Indians. A native of Waterbury, Conn., Mrs. Fulton bred quarter horses for the past 30 years. She held one of the only two existing lifetime membership plaques in the Arizona Quarter Horse Breeders Association. Mrs.

# Cochise County AZGenWeb © 2018 - All rights reserved

Fulton and her husband purchased the FF Ranch near Dragoon in the late 1920s and moved there in 1931. Her horses were consistent winners at quarter horse shows in the Southwest. Survivors include a daughter, Mrs. Elizabeth Fulton Husband, of Cochise; two sisters, Miss Margery K. Hayden of Waterbury and Mrs. Polly Pitkin of Gullford, Conn.; three grandchildren and 10 great grandchildren. The graveside service was at the family plot on the ranch with the Rev. David martin officiating. Westlawn Chapel in Willcox was in charge. San Pedro Valley News-Sun.

**FUNK, John Rex,** born Feb 13, 1912 at Ferron, Utah. Died Aug 27, 1993 at home in Elfrida, AZ. Memorial service Aug 31, 1993 at LDS Church with Bishop Randall Crum officiating. Burial in Ferron, Utah. Spouse: Betty Allen Funk of Elfrida, AZ. Son: Jeffrey Wade (deceased). Six children & 4 step-children. Mr. Funk had lived in McNeal & Elfrida for 18 yrs. He was a member of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints. He was in the U.S. Navy in WWII. He was a scholar of the Old West & a worldwide, award winning artist known for his portraits of Native Americans. The Douglas Dispatch, Tues Aug 31, 1993, pg 2.